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From the Riverkeeper 
  
In the news, our first two articles describe our 
first wade-in and our first clean up.  Both were 
fun and useful.  We plan to do them again.  
The news also features another article on 
Critical Area Act enforcement.  It reports on our 
recently released critical area enforcement 
study and describes the results of a critical 
area enforcement case that we initiated. 
 
Illegal grading, clearing or building in the 
critical area has a direct and harmful impact on 
our rivers.  If I observe a property owner 
engaged in activity that looks illegal to me, I try 
to contact them to make them aware of the 
issue and to learn if there is an explanation for 
what they are doing.  If I don’t hear from them 
or get an unsatisfactory explanation, I usually 
notify state or county enforcement authorities.  
Recently, a neighbor who had received such a 
phone message from me called to berate me 
for leaving such a message.  No one likes to 
have someone else stick his nose in their 
business.  But when it comes to polluting our 
rivers, it is my business and it is your business.  
I ask people to keep that in mind should they 
receive such a call. 
 
Oysters are an important part of the Bay’s 
habitat and we have a report on this spring’s 
plantings on the West River. 
 
The second section of this newsletter is called 
“May I Bring Your Bill?”  Until now, our 
operations have been funded mainly by 
foundation grants. The foundations now want 
to see financial support from the community.  
This article describes our need for funding and 
our new contribution structure.  We hope you 
will support us as much as you can.  
 
Our goal is to become an active and well-
informed watershed protection organization.  
Becoming well informed is difficult, not 

because there is too little information available 
but because there is too much.  In the last 
section Cel Petro describes a few of her 
favorite sources for information on our 
watershed.  Cel is director of the Information 
Resource Center of the Maryland Department 
of Natural Resources and lives in Galesville. 
We hope she will offer more information and 
advice in the future. 
 
Once we are well informed, it will be time to 
become active.  There are primary and general 
elections this fall.  Our next newsletter will 
provide information to help us make wise use 
of our votes. 
 
News 
 
1. Look Who Is Wading In? 

 

The West/Rhode Riverkeeper Program held 
the first annual West/Rhode Rivers Wade-In on 
Saturday, May 13th, in conjunction with the 
Smithsonian Environmental Research Center 
(SERC) Annual Open House.  The wade-in 
drew many supporters, including wade-in 
originator Sen. Bernie Fowler leading the 
crowd; Tuck Hines, SERC Director; 
Chesapeake Bay Trust Chair Midgett Parker; 
West River resident, Del. Virginia Clagett; 
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journalist and author, Terrence Smith, emcee 
for the event; Ginger Ellis, Anne Arundel 
County Office of Environmental and Cultural 
Resources; Environment Secretary, Kendl 
Philbrick; W/R Riverkeeper, Bob Gallagher.    

 

All of the above and others lined up on the 
shore of the Rhode River and waded into the 
chilly (66 degrees) water. Senator Fowler was 
able to see his white sneakers until the water 
was 28 inches deep.   

The clarity of the Rhode River has decreased 
because of algae growth and silt.  Murky water 
inhibits bay grasses from growing. Such 
grasses are home for young fish and crabs and 
stabilizes the river bottom. Without the 
grasses, the creatures die and the river 
becomes even muddier.      

According to Fowler, “although this is not a 
scientific measure, it puts restoring the river on 
a human scale”. Visibility is still more than a 
foot short of his goal. “If we can wade out chest 
high and see my feet, and see the little crabs 
and the grasses clearly,” Fowler said, “then, 
we will be there.”  

Many of the watershed organizations 
throughout Maryland have embraced the 
wade-in as their annual public education and 
outreach event and have strived to make it 
bigger and better each year. As a result, each 
watershed’s wade-in is evolving and 
establishing unique traditions. 

Following the wade-in, the West/Rhode 
Riverkeeper sponsored a booth at the SERC 

Open House.  Program Director, Amy Colhoun, 
and 6 volunteers, demonstrated the effects of 
storm-water runoff with a watershed model and 
also showed visitors how to make their own 
Secchi disks to measure water clarity.  The 
wade-in and open house attracted an 
estimated 1200 visitors.   

 
2. Spring Cleaning At Shady Cove  

Natural Area 

 
 
On Wednesday, May 17th, the West/Rhode 
Riverkeeper, Bob Gallagher, Program Director 
Amy Colhoun and middle-school students from 
The Chesapeake Bay Earth School piled in the 
Riverkeeper boat and headed to Shady Cove 
Natural Area on a mission to clean.   
 
The Chesapeake Bay Earth School students, 
whom you might recognize from their recent 
press coverage in local environmental journals, 
volunteered their day to help collect debris and 
litter that has accumulated on the peninsula.   
We collected over a dozen bags of garbage 
from the shoreline and forest.   
 
Shady Cove Natural Area is unspoiled, county-
owned waterfront land located just outside the 
entrance to Parrish Creek. 
  
This clean-up is the first phase of a living 
shoreline project to restore highly eroded 
shoreline and protect tidal marsh. A living 
shoreline is a technique of shoreline 
restoration that combines various stabilization 
methods to control shoreline erosion, while 
restoring and/or preserving the characteristics 
of the estuarine marshes and upland buffers. 
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Wetland vegetation is planted to restore the 
lost habitat, provide a storm-water buffer, and 
reduce erosion.  
 
If you would like to help out with more 
shoreline clean-ups or to learn more about 
building a living shoreline, visit our website at 
www.westrhoderiverkeepr.org. 
 
 
3. Critical Area Developments 
 
The University of Maryland School of Law 
Environmental Law Clinic released on May 3, 
2006, its report evaluating the enforcement of 
the Maryland Critical Area Act. The Critical 
Area Act was enacted to protect our waters 
from pollution by strictly regulating 
development on the 1000 feet of land 
bordering our tidal waters and wetlands.  It is 
enforced by the county with oversight from the 
state Critical Area Commission.  We asked the 
Clinic to conduct the study because of our 
observation that, in the West and Rhode 
Rivers, the law was not being enforced as 
intended. 
 
The study confirms our observations and 
more concluding that: 
 

1. Inspections are reactive and not 
proactive, allowing many violations to 
go undetected. 

2. Most jurisdictions do not have enough 
inspectors and none has a boat 
available for inspections. 

3. In issuing permits and variances for 
development, officials have tipped the 
balance in favor of development over 
the environment. 

4. Those who violate the law by building 
without required permits or variances 
are rarely fined. 

5. Officials grant retroactive permits and 
variances, even to those with repeated 
and willful violations of the law. 

6. These enforcement practices not only 
fail to deter violations, they actually 
encourage citizens to ignore the law. 

 
The county has responded to the study by 
announcing that it will dedicate 12 inspectors to 
critical area inspections.  We understand that 

most will come from reassignment of inspectors 
currently assigned to other understaffed 
inspection programs.  We will work with other 
Maryland Waterkeepers and other groups to 
develop a strategy for real reform of critical area 
enforcement.  Several members of the 
Maryland General Assembly have expressed 
interest in sponsoring reform legislation. 

 
We will also continue to look for, report and 
follow through on critical area violations.  On 
June 1 and 2, 2006, Judge Wilcox of the 
District Court in Annapolis found Brian Conner 
guilty of violating the Critical Area Act in 
connection with the clearing of property in the 
critical area next to his Rhode River Marina 
and in connection with building at the Rhode 
River Marina property.  These cases were 
brought to the County’s attention by the 
Riverkeeper and neighbors around Bearneck 
Creek.  The judge fined Mr. Conner $5,000 on 
one property and $7500 on the other.  These 
fines represent progress in assessing 
penalties against violators, but are not enough 
to deter illegal activity on properties worth well 
over  $1 million dollars each.  We will continue 
to work for stronger enforcement. 

 
 
4. Outside the Watershed 
 
Our affiliation with the Waterkeeper Alliance 
allows us to be heard on national issues that 
affect our watershed.  Here are some 
examples: 
 
In mid-May the U.S. Supreme Court decided a 
case called S.D. Warren Co. v. Maine Board of 
Environmental Protection affirming the right of 
Maine to regulate under the Clean Water Act 
activities of a dam operator that “discharges” 
water from the dam into Maine’s navigable 
waters.  The Waterkeeper Alliance participated 
in this case on the side of the State of Maine. 
 
On May 18, 2006, the U.S. House of 
Representatives adopted an amendment to an 
EPA appropriations bill that would prevent the 
EPA from implementing policies that would 
drastically reduce protections for many 
wetlands and streams.  This victory came 
about through the Waterkeeper Alliance and 
other groups organizing a massive call- and 
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write-in campaign in favor of the amendment.  
This also demonstrates that such efforts can 
be effective. 
Not all of our efforts have been so successful. 
Also in May, a suit by several Chesapeake 
Waterkeepers against the State of Maryland 
and the Environmental Protection Agency to 
force Maryland to comply with certain 
obligations under the Clean Water Act was 
dismissed. 
 
 
5. Legislative Update 
 
The Maryland General Assembly adjourned in 
April after a controversial session.  Probably 
the most significant development for our 
watershed and the Bay was the passage of 
the Healthy Air Act.  Maryland has some of 
the dirtiest coal burning power plants in the 
country.  Scientists estimate that 25-30 
percent of some pollutants in the Bay, such 
as nitrogen, come from air pollution produced 
by sources like these power plants.  The 
Healthy Air Act now gives Maryland one of 
the strongest clean air laws in the country.  
While it won’t happen overnight, this law 
should bring about significant long-term 
reduction in pollutants reaching our waters.   
 
For a more detailed explanation of the fate of 
legislation affecting our waters, visit the 
Maryland League of Conservation Voters 
Education Fund website at 
www.marylandenvironment.org. 
 
 
West River Oyster Project 
by Stephen Gauss 
 
On Sunday, June 11, nineteen POWeR oyster 
gardeners returned over 14,000 adult oysters 
for planting on the reef site in the West River. 
Project Oyster – West River is a cooperative 
effort of the Shady Side and Galesville citizens’ 
associations and the Chesapeake Bay 
Foundation and involves residents living along 
the waterfront who grow oysters in cages at 
their docks. The oysters are provided in the fall 
and returned in the spring to be planted. This 
past year produced a bumper crop of oysters, 
partly due to a good spat set last fall, the mild 
winter and the higher salinity due to lack of 

rain. In three years we have planted almost 
40,000 oysters on the site and sampling shows 
that they are growing very nicely with no sign 
of disease. There are also numerous small fish 
seen living on the reef. The project web site at 
www.west-river.org contains more details and 
pictures. 
 
 
May I Bring Your Bill? 
by Bob Gallagher 
 
From January 2005 when I started 
West/Rhode Riverkeeper until November 2005 
when we received our first grant, the money 
we needed for start-up expenses came from 
my savings. Since November, we have been 
fortunate to have received grants from two 
Foundations and the Chesapeake Bay Trust.   
 
With these grants, we have moved into our 
offices at Discovery Village, bought some 
office equipment, and hired Amy Colhoun on a 
part-time basis to work on fundraising, 
volunteer projects and education projects.  Our 
Board of Directors has approved a salary for 
me of $12,000 per year. 
 
Operating the organization is more expensive 
than one might think.  In addition to salaries 
and boat operating expenses, we have 
insurance, accounting, consulting and legal 
expenses; the costs of events; and substantial 
printing and mailing and other costs to be 
incurred in connection with our efforts to reach 
everyone in our watershed.  Our budget for this 
year is approximately $100,000. 
 
We will continue to raise money from 
foundations for the next several years.  We will 
also look for support in the business 
community.  But we also need to show the 
foundations and businesses that we have 
support in the community, as evidenced by 
contributions from individuals and families.  It is 
a requirement of many of the foundations that 
each year we demonstrate that an increasing 
portion of our financial support comes from the 
community.  That is the reason that this year’s 
grant commitment from the Campbell 
Foundation is a matching grant.  We get only 
as much as we are able to raise from the 
community. 
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After consulting with many people about an 
appropriate contribution structure, we have 
decided on the following: 
 
 Individual supporter $35 
 Family supporter   $50 
 Individual founder $120 
 Founding family $180 
 Founding business $240 
 
Contributions may be made by check or by 
credit card, through our website or through the 
mail.  The “founder” level contributions are 
divisible by 12 to facilitate a monthly 
contribution by credit card (check “other” and 
fill in the monthly amount).  We ask each of 
you who reads the Newsletter to make a 
contribution at the highest level you can afford 
by sending us a check or by going to our 
website and contributing by credit card. 
 
Remember, your contributions are tax 
deductible and will be matched dollar – for – 
dollar by the Campbell Foundation.  Your 
responses to this appeal will help us determine 
whether our watershed can support this kind of 
an organization. 
 
Becoming Well Informed 
By Cecelia Petro 
 
You can’t Google everything. Well, you can, 
but you don’t want to. Below are a few of the 
sources of information on the Bay that you 
might find interesting. 
 
Chris Connor’s Bay News. This is Bob’s 
favorite source for keeping up with current 
developments: 
www.chesapeakebaynews/baynews.htm. Sign 
up for this free listserv for a great daily 
compilation of news from local and national 
publications accompanied by hotlinks to each 
article. 
 
Maryland Department of Natural Resources 
Carter Library www.dnr.state.md.us/irc. Search 
the online catalog of the Carter Library by 
author, title, subject or  
keyword; however, the catalog has a unique 
feature: it is searchable by  
watershed. Documents whose subject is 
specific to one or more of the  

eight-digit watersheds in the Chesapeake Bay 
can be found this way. Many of the documents 
are government documents not easily found 
elsewhere. 
 
To search by watershed, click on 
/Catalog/Search by Watershed/select by 
watershed name/./ A search of “West River” 
yields a list of 22 titles.  Be sure to click 
through to the complete record of each title in 
which you are interested. Hundreds of titles are 
available in full text online. For instance, one of 
the items on the West River search is  
/West// Chesapeake Basin//, Environmental 
Assessment of Stream Conditions/.  
If you click on the short record for this title, 
you’ll get the complete catalog record which 
contains a clickable link to the url of the full text 
of the document. While I confess to a bias on 
this one, it is truly a rich source of information. 
The library is also open to the public and 
located in the Tawes Building, 580 Taylor 
Avenue. Call for hours of operation: 
410.260.8830. Website: 
www.dnr.state.md.us/irc. 
 
Chesapeake Bay Program: 
http://www.chesapeakebay.net/. This is the all 
things Chesapeake site of the Environmental 
Protection Agency. Find many Bay-related 
government publications in full text online. Sign 
up for their eNewsletter/, Chesapeake 
Currents/. 
 
Bay Journal: http://www.bayjournal.com/.   
Published by the Alliance for the Chesapeake 
Bay through a grant from EPA, this is an “old 
standard,” in terms of Bay publications. 
Published 10 times a year. Sign up for print or 
electronic delivery, or both. 
 
Maryland Department of the Environment: 
http://www.mde.state.md.us/.   Subscribe to 
/eMDE/ which contains monthly report on the 
State©s environmental enforcement and 
compliance activities. An archive of back 
issues of the newsletter is available here as 
well. 
 
Bay Sense: http://www.baysense.com/ Links to 
all manner of bloggers.  Access is by individual 
blog or by subject. EnviroPundit is an 
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especially good green building/sustainable 
design blog. 
 
If you have a favorite Bay-related information 
source, electronic or print, let us know about it.  
 
Job Opportunity:   
Amer iCorps Volunteer  Coordinator  
 
The West/Rhode Riverkeeper Program has 
been selected as an AmeriCorp site 
September 2006 – June 2007.  We are 
currently hiring a Volunteer Coordinator to fulfill 
the following:   
 
The Volunteer Coordinator will engage citizens 
of all ages in Bay conservation through 
restoration projects, outreach efforts and 
education projects. The coordinator will fine 
tune our existing volunteer program and then 
take it to the next level, increasing both the 
number of volunteers involved as well as the 
quality of experiences we offer to those 
volunteers. The coordinator will also work with 

volunteers on the many aspects of the 
Programs day to day operations. Candidates 
must have experience working with people and 
enjoy interactions with all types of people.  
 
·  develop program materials and policies; 
·  recruit, train, supervise, and recognize 

volunteers;  
·  coordinate student service-learning 

activities within a school district; 
·  develop partnerships with local 

organizations and businesses to support 
their program;  

·  train key staff members and/or volunteer 
leaders in the ”best practices” of volunteer 
management and service-learning. 

 
Please send a cover letter and resume to 
amy@westrhoderiverkeeper.org by August 1, 
2006.  More information about the AmeriCorps 
Volunteer Coordinator Program is available at 
www.volunteermaryland.org.  

 
 
 
 


